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MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE: March 15, 2023  
TO: Planning Commission Members 
FROM:  Heather Richards, Community Development Director  
SUBJECT: Public Testimony for AP 1-23 (HL 6-22), AP 2-23 (HL 7-22), AP 3-23 (HL 8-22), and 

AP 4-23 (DDR 2-22), Appeal of the Gwendolyn Hotel Land-Use Applications 
 (Received on March 15, 2023) 
 

 
 
Planning Commission Members, 
 
Following is the public testimony that has been received for the appeal of the Historic 
Landmarks Committee’s denial of the three Certificates of Approval for Demolition for the 
historic resources at 609, 611, and 619 NE Third Street, and the Certificate of Approval for 
New Construction for the Gwendolyn Hotel project on March 15, 2023. 
 
Public Testimony: 
 
 

• Carol Paddock, 03.15.23 
• Nathan Cooprider, 03.15.23 
• Ernie Munch, 03.15.23 
• Katherine Huit, 03.15.23 
• Ilsa Perse, 03.15.23 
• Marilyn Kosel, 03.15.23 

 

 

http://www.mcminnvilleoregon.gov/
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15 March 2023 

 

Heather Richards, Planning Director 

Members of the McMinnville Planning Commission 

Re: Gwendolyn Hotel Proposal 

Prior to and during the Historic Landmarks Committee and Planning Commission hearings, opponents 

submitted sufficient documentation to support denial of the demolition and design review requests 

made the Gwendolyn Hotel proposers. 

The attached are updates of that information.  Testimony submitted and given by others will bolster 

that information.  If the Planning Commission’s decision is appealed, there will be additional updates. 

The evidence shows that three buildings for which the subject of demolition requests mark a significant 

watershed in the past development of McMinnville; the transition between the horse-and-buggy and 

the automobile.  It also shows the involvement of prominent McMinnville residents and initial 

architectural responses to the coming age. 

The buildings also represent a watershed moment for McMinnville’s future.  Whether the community 

will stand with its 40-year commitment to preserving and restoring its historic roots as the core or its 

community, or head in a direction now rejected; a themed or artificial downtown environment.  The 

choice is clearer than it appears. 

The preservation strategy is working toward McMinnville’s stated economic goals demonstrating that 

both preservation and economic growth can both be had, with different design approaches and broader 

commitments. 

Thank you for your service to the City of McMinnville. 

Sincerely yours, 

 

Ernie Munch, Architect,  

Member MAP  Architecture 

Ernie Munch • Architecture • Urban Planning, LLC 

111 SW Oak Street • Suite 300 • Portland OR 97204 





 3rd Street McMinnville July 4th, 1888                             

                                        McMinnville’s First Auto Garage The Odell Building, Built ca.1904, Pictured ca. 1917                                     

 

The History of Change 

The construction of the Odell building at Fourth and 

Ford Streets marked McMinnville’s watershed 

change between the horse-and-buggy days and the 

current automobile era.   

The Odell building and its two neighbors to the east 

are thus associated with a change in transportation 

which made a significant contribution to a broad 

pattern of McMinnville’s history.    

At that time, the Odell’s architecture expressed the 

modernism of the new mode and marked the 

intersection of two prominent pioneer families, the 

Fentons and the Wortmans, lawyers and bankers 

who promoted McMinnville’s future. McMinnville Street Scene ca. 1925 
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Meet the Fenton Family 

 

 

 

Ca.1880                    Oregon Historical Society 

 

Back Row: 

Henry L. Fenton  Jefferson D. Fenton Charles R. Fenton Frank W.  Fenton 

 

Middle Row: 

William D. Fenton   James D. Fenton   Margaret P. Fenton   James E. Fenton   Amanda F. Landess 

                    Father   Mother 

 

Front Row:      Matthew F. Fenton    Margaret F. Spencer    Hicks C. Fenton 
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The Fenton Family 

James Davis Fenton and Margaret A. (Pinkerton) Fenton Traveled from Missouri to Oregon in 1865, 

behind teams of oxen, with seven children from age 12 to less than a year old.  Three more children 

were born in Yamhill County.  

James Davis Fenton born in 1832 and raised in Boone County, Missouri, Married 1851, died 1886 near 

Lafayette OR.  Teacher, Farmer, Yamhill 

County commissioner.  Taught school 

for a year in Woodburn, OR and moved 

family to a farm near McMinnville area 

in 1866, and improved a farm near 

Lafayette. 

 Margaret A. (Pinkerton) Fenton, born 

in Barboursville KY. The oldest of 10 

children. Died 1916, Portland Oregon.  

Her father David Pinkerton, at age 50, 

and her mother Mary Turtle Pinkerton 

then 42 and her family accompanied the 

Fentons to Oregon.  The Pinkertons 

settled in the Walla Walla Valley area. 

 

William David Fenton, born 1853, in Etna Missouri, Married Katherine Lucas 1879, native Polk County 

OR.  Attended McMinnville College and Monmouth Christian College.  

Taught School in Yamhill County.  1874, studied law in Salem, OR, and 

admitted to the bar in 1875.  From 1877 to 1885 he practiced law in 

Lafayette in the firm of McCain & Fenton.  During that time, he was a one 

term member of the State Legislature.  In 1885 FW Fenton located as 

lawyer to Portland, returning to Lafayette following his father’s death in 

1886.  In 1889, he served as Seattle District Attorney.  1890 moved back 

to McMinnville.  1891, moved back to Portland and build practice as 

corporate lawyer representing the Southern Pacific Railroad in Oregon, 

Standard Oil, American Steel and Wire and others.  1903 became a leader 

for the organization of the Lewis and Clark Exposition, writing the 

legislation funding that event.  He gave funds for Fenton Hall, the law 

school at the University of Oregon, and later donated his law library. 

William David Fenton 

He was a member of the Portland Arlington and University Clubs, 1880 member of Mason Lodge of 

Lafayette, then McMinnville.  Member of Portland Masonic lodge 55, (33rd degree Mason) and related 

Oregon Consistory No. 1, Al Kader Temple and, the Ancient Order of United Workmen.  He was one of 

10 leaders who founded the Oregon Historical Society.  In 1928 built the 6 story Fenton Building in 

downtown Portland designed by architect David Lochead Williams who was also the architect for two 

of his brothers’ homes, Hicks C. Fenton in Portland and Frank W. Fenton in McMinnville.   
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Amanda FitzAlan Fenton Landrss, born 1855, died 1932, Married G.W. 

Landess, a Farmer in 1872, lived in Farmington Oregon, buried in the 

Masonic Cemetery, McMinnville.  

 

James Edward Fenton born 6 April 1857, Etna Missouri, died 24 March 

1944 in Los Angeles. District attorney in Spokane, WA, Nome AK, Las 

Angeles and San Francisco, CA. Married Mary Churchill 1878. 

 

Frank Washington Fenton, born 1859, Missouri, died 1940, 

McMinnville, OR.  Came to Oregon 

and then with his family to a farm 

near McMinnville in 1866.  Frank 

Fenton was educated the Yamhill 

Public schools and graduated from     Amanda Fenton Landess 

the Monmouth Christian College.  He read law in the Portland Office 

of Killin & Moreland for two years and the Lafayette office of his 

brother W.D. Fenton.  He was admitted to the bar in 1884 and 

practiced law with his brother in Lafayette.  In 1888, Frank Fenton 

moved his law office to McMinnville after it succeeded Lafayette as 

the seat of Yamhill County government.  For eight years Fenton 

practiced law with Judge W. M. Ramsey.  He then continued on his 

own becoming a prominent attorney who promoted the interests of 

W. Fenton      McMinnville.  He was a leading figure in the business, professional, 

and social life of the Yamhill County seat for over 50 year.   

Frank Fenton served as the attorney for McMinnville Water and Light.  He was director of the Oregon 

Mutual Fire Insurance Company and the McMinnville First National Bank.  He was President of the 

McMinnville Building and 

Improvement Company and 

undertook the construction of 

several buildings in McMinnville’s 

historic district including the 

Elberton Hotel, the Elks Lodge, the 

Fenton Building for JC Penney, and 

the three buildings now proposed 

for demolition. (See attached 1904 

map of Fenton properties.)  A 

number of these projects were 

undertaken with W.S. Link who was 

the cashier and a director of the 

McMinnville National Bank and 

served as a McMinnville Water and 

Light commissioner.  

      F. W. Fenton House McMinnville, Oregon 
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His McMinnville home was built in 1909 and designed by Portland architect David Lochead Williams 

and was modeled after a similar, earlier Portland house designed for his brother H. C. Fenton. 

Portland’s six story Fenton Building was also designed by D.L. Williams and built in 1908.   

The Fenton family and the Wortmans were both pioneer families, and over-lapped in business, 

banking, fraternal union membership, and social circles.   In addition to being a director of one of 

McMinnville’s leading banks, Frank Fenton was both a 32nd level Mason and a charter member of the 

McMinnville Elks Lodge. 

 

Jefferson Davis Fenton, born 1861, Etna Missouri, died 1921, Portland, OR.  Physician, Portland, Oregon  

 

Henry Lee Fenton, born 1863, Etna Missouri, died 1930, Dallas, Oregon.  Stockman Dallas, Oregon. 

 

Charles Robert Fenton, born 21 February 1865, Missouri, Married May Baker 1892, died 1893, Spokane, 

WA, Attorney, Spokane, WA. 

 

Matthew Fountain Fenton born 1866, Yamhill County, died 1931, Portland,  Dentist, Portland OR 

 

Hicks C. Fenton born 1868, Yamhill 

County, died 1943, Portland 

physician.  His home at 1705 NW 32nd 

avenue was designed by Portland 

architect David Lochead Williams and 

served as a model for the Frank 

Fenton home in McMinnville, which 

is by the same architect.   The H.C. 

Fenton home, which was designed by 

the same architect, leans more 

toward the craftsman style. 

 

Margaret Mary Fenton Spencer born 

1873, Yamhill County, died 1957, 

married Arthur Champlin Spencer, 

Portland, OR 

 

 

 

         H. C. Fenton House 1705 NW 23nd Ave. Portland OR 
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Frank W. Fenton Law Offices, McMinnville Oregon  1919 

Frank W. Fenton House McMinnville, Oregon
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         William David Fenton, Founder of the Un iversity of Oregon Law school   

 Fenton Hall, University of Oregon, Former Law School 
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es, Undated, Thought to be 1913-1916
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Buildings by McMinnville Building and Improvement Company        Frank Fenton, President
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January 13, 2023 

 

Heather Richards, Planning Director 

Planning Commissioners McMinnville 

Re: the Gwendolyn Hotel Pro 

posal 

The Applicant has stated that the Historic Landmarks Committee has erroneously equated the the best 

interests of the majority of citizens with the views of the individuals who testified in opposition.  And 

notes that the committee’s interpretation of 17.65.050(B)(8) becomes little more than a call for a 

“popularity contest.” 

I submit the Recitals page of ordinance 5034, 2017 and Purpose sections of 17.65.050 and 17.59.050 of 

Ordinance 5034 which clearly define the public interest.  Those statements of Purpose and the criteria, 

standards, guidelines, and protections which flowed from them are the product of 40 years of research 

and consensus building among McMinnville citizens beginning in 1973, with the adoption of Oregon 

Senate Bill 100 and unanimously adopted by the Planning Commission and City Council in 2017. 

Objections are not part of a popularity contest, but are the result of members of the community, 

comparing their statements of Purpose to the proposed design and seeing that the project itself delivers 

what should be avoided, “a themed or artificial downtown environment”, and does not “…provide the 

protection, enhancement and preservation of buildings, structures and other elements in the downtown 

core which contribute to its special historic and cultural value.” and “to build on the “main street” 

qualities that currently exist to foster…the sense of place economic base and history unique to 

McMinnville…” And “Districts, buildings and objects, structures and sites in the City having special 

Historical architectural or cultural significance should be preserved as a part of the City’s heritage.” 

Calling the process which the proposal now confronts a “popularity contest” points out that the 

applicant, as well as the proposed design itself, does not understand, acknowledge, or honor the long-

term efforts of the community to preserve their historical heritage, nor that their strategy is having 

economic success.   

The applicant stated that historic rehabilitation was never in their planning because it did not fit their 

building design, (02/03/2023, 2:12:41).  They have stated that they like their building and wish it to be 

viewed alone.  Hence, it was not surprising that the applicant could not readily answer how their project 

fits into McMinnville and supports the stated purposes of the ordinance.  The criteria for demolition in 

section 17.65.050 reads: “The Historic Landmarks Committee shall base its decision on the following 

criteria: 1. The City’s historic policies set forth in the comprehensive plan and the purpose of this 

ordinance.  How can that be missed?   

posal 



 

 

The applicant defines the historic significance as “structural stability” and what remains of the historic 

resource today.  They should use the National Register Criteria: A) How the buildings are associated 

with events that have made a significant contribution to the broad patterns of our history, (the 

beginnings of the automobile era), and B) How the buildings are associated with the lives of persons 

significant in our past, (the Fenton and Wortman families), and C) How the buildings embody the 

distinctive characteristics of a type, period, (All three buildings were built as garages with 609 and 611 

being of different but distinctive styles.) 

Had the history of the site and buildings, and the purpose of the McMinnville Historic District been 

addressed initially and with commitment, the Historic Landmarks Committee would have approved a 

very different project. 

 

 

DRAFT 
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13 March 2023 

 

Heather Richards Planning Director 

McMinnville Planning Commissioners,  

 

Re: Correction of the Record on past Demolition Requests 

During the 7 March 2023 Planning Commission hearing for the demolitions associated with the 

proposed Gwendolyn Hotel, the 2019 demolition of the building at 618 NE 3rd Street was given 

as comparable evidence that the Historic Landmarks Committee had never denied a demolition 

of a historic resource.  The demolition of 618 NE 3rd is NOT comparable to those currently 

requested at 609, 611 and 619 for Gwendolyn Hotel. 

Prior to asking the HLC to consider the demolition request, I submitted a request on behalf of 

the owner to drop the historic designation a Primary Significant Contributing Resource from the 

building to the site.  This request was based on an in-depth investigation of the building and site 

history.   The HLC granted the Change in Designation.  After the designation was dropped from 

the building, the HLC granted the Demolition Request.  Then applied for permission for New 

Construction in the Historic District, and for Design Review approval.  

The design of the new construction was based on a ca 1918-1929 photo of the original building 

which was built ca. 1911-1912.  It restated the storefront and cornice of the original building 

and added a second story in support of the Taylor-Dale restoration.  

Our applications supported the purposes of the historic district and responded to the high bar 

set by the Historic Landmarks Committee.  All four requests were granted unanimously, 5-0, in 

a single, long meeting. 

The demolition requests for the Gwendolyn Hotel are based on the slimmest of historical 

research, and no attempt has been made to integrate the historic buildings and their 

significance in the design.   

I have attached one of the narratives from our applications mentioned above with supporting 

photos.   

  



Confirming our investigation, the hubcap pictured was found under the building slab during 

demolition.  It is from a Willys 77, a model sold across the street at 609 NE 3rd from 1933 

through 1936.   For three of those four years it was the only model which Willys Overland 

produced.  It saved the company during the Great Depression.   The demolished building may 

not have qualified for the Secondary period of historic significance which ends in 1937. 

The planning department should have all of our complete applications and history report, and 

the minutes of the meeting of the HLC, or we can supply a digital copy if necessary 

Thank you, for this opportunity to testify. 

 

Ernie Munch, Architect 

Member 

MAP  Architecture 

Ernie Munch • Architecture • Urban Planning, LLC 

111 SW Oak Street • Suite 300 • Portland OR 97204 

Ernie@MAP-archplan.com 

503.936.1062 | cell 
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This building shown above in 2019, had been classified as a Primary Significant Resource. 

When historical research made it clear that the building had been miss-classified, the owner asked for permission to demolish the structure, and build in its place an addition to the Taylor-Dale Building which was undergoing restoration.
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James Fletcher, owner of the Standard Electric Company 
618 NE 3rd Street McMinnville Oregon   ca. 1912.
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left: New Construction proposed in 2019.     right: Taylor-Dale Restoration
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James Fletcher's Standard Electric Company building restated in support of the adjacent restoration.
Inviting you to walk back into history or stand in the middle of the street and have it rush toward you.
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     Hubcap from a Willys 77 made by Willys Overland  1933-1936
found under the slab of the demolished building at 618 NE 3rd Street
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To: McMinnville Planning Commission 
Re: HL 6-22, HL 7-22, HL 8-22 (AP 1-23, AP 2-23, AP 3-23) 
March 15th, 2023 
 
Commissioners: 
 
Your job is to deliberate about the decision made by the Historic Landmarks Committee to deny the demolition permits that 
were requested by HD McMinnville LLC (OTAK). You are focusing on the legal findings used to justify the HLC's denial.  The 
OTAK representatives have steered the hearings towards issues such as the hotel's restaurant and other irrelevant topics.  The 
hearing on March 16th should focus on the legal findings that the developers are appealing.  Please do not allow them to turn 
the hearings into a conversation about the colors of the drapes and wall coverings.  None of that matters.  What does matter is 
the integrity of McMinnville's Historic District and what makes McMinnville a wonderful place to live and work. 
 
"In communities around Oregon historic downtowns are struggling, but along East 3rd Street in 
McMinnville, the downtown isn’t just surviving, but flourishing," Oregon.com website. 
 
A large part of what allows a town to flourish is access to what local residents need for their quality of life. A large hotel will not 
make the town better for locals, but will in fact change the nature of the town to a Wine Disneyland, displacing a large number 
of small, locally owned businesses.  As a gallery owner on Third Street, I meet dozens of people a month who come to 
McMinnville just for the day in order to stroll on Third Street, have a nice meal, and simply enjoy the charm of a place that is 
well loved, beautifully maintained, and authentic. Wine has nothing to do with what brings them to McMinnville.  
 
 We cannot live by retailing and tourism alone. We need anchor enterprises with substantial 
payrolls to sustain us through the generations to come, and they aren’t easy to come by. 
March 3rd Editorial, News Register 
 
In order to manufacture a supposed need for a large hotel, the out-of-town developers have tried to make their case by 
submitting one of the eight Goals and Objectives of the Mac-Town 2032 Strategic Plan, the goal that focuses on being a "Leader 
in Hospitality and Place-Based Tourism."  As I'm sure you realize, there are 5 goals above this one and 2 below, goals that have 
nothing to do with tourism.   
 
Once again, the OTAK team has tried to distract from the issue of demolishing significant buildings in the Historic District to a 
discussion about tourism.  That is NOT the issue on which the PC is voting.  
 
JOBS, HOUSING, WAGES 
 
The local hospitality industry has suffered greatly in the past three years.  Many of McMinnville's well-known local eateries are 
having a difficult time finding enough staff and have had to cut their business hours.  One does wonder how the Gwendolyn will 
find 60 maids, janitors, desk clerks, etc. that they claim they will hire when small, well-established restaurants in McMinnville 
cannot find enough staff. 
 
Job numbers at the Gwendolyn will vary wildly depending on hotel occupancy.  The hotel will not require all those employees 
for most of the year. Hotel jobs are NOT dependable jobs. And of course, the bigger question is where will these low-wage 
workers live?  McMinnville's biggest challenge is providing adequate housing for the people who already work here.   
 
The developers mentioned at the hearing on March 3rd that they will be providing "living wage jobs."  However, without the 
benefit of a microphone, they have since submitted a document to the record that shows this is not the case.  On March 9th, 
Practice Hospitality, the Texas-based hospitality company that has been hired to run the hotel, sent memo breaking down the 
wages that will be paid, done as a percentage of total wages, NOT by numbers of employees.  According to the MIT Living Wage 
Calculator, the living wage for an individual in Yamhill County with NO children is $21.85 an hour.  For an individual with ONE 
child, the living wage is $40.44 an hour.   
 
The Practice Hospitality list shows salary ranges that do not come close to $40.44 an hour for 69% of its projected payroll,  
which represents the largest number of employees.  Then mysteriously, the pay range goes from $20 - $25 an hour up to 
ANNUAL salaries of $55,000 to $140,000 for 31% of total payroll.  The higher salaries represent a percentage of the payroll paid 
to fewer people.  These salary figures are yet another example of a misleading, public statement from the developer. 
 



 
 
Historic Significance 
 
Jeb Bladine, the representative of the owners of two of the buildings in question, said, quite rightly, in written testimony to the 
Planning Commission that significant work was done to restore the O'Dell building.  I know for a fact that Mr. Bladine cares 
deeply about the historic nature of McMinnville.  The News Register covered the restoration projects in the September 18th, 
2004 edition of the paper. Mr. Bladine is quoted as saying, "We know we will enjoy the improvements. We hope the 
community sees it as a welcome addition to the downtown historic district." Once again, the historic district is used to illustrate 
the importance of the location of his property.  (The article in full can be found at the end of this letter.) 
 
Several years ago, in a brochure created to help lease the O'Dell building, the historic nature of the neighborhood and the 
recent renovation of the building were used as selling points for the property. These two, once-important selling points are now 
being discounted by the developers in order to justify demolishing the properties. Yet not that long ago, the historic nature of 
the property and its location were considered significant.  (The marketing brochure is at the end of this letter.) 
 
Why then is the integrity of this historic district being put in jeopardy by the proposed demolition of buildings that even the 
current owner sees as an integral part of this historic district? The hotel that would replace these historically significant 
buildings is massively larger than any building in the historic district, and its design has virtually nothing in common with any 
other building in McMinnville.  The architects claim that they have created a building that will fit right into the historic district. 
Perhaps the Gwendolyn might work in the French Quarter of New Orleans, what with wrought iron grilles, Juliette balconies 
and all, but it certainly has nothing to do with McMinnville's historic district.  
 
Several highly qualified architects have submitted detailed discussions about the mass and appropriateness of the design of the 
Gwendolyn Hotel.  I will not get into those details, but I urge you to look over the documents from these professionals who 
have no dog in this fight but simply care deeply about McMinnville. The Gwendolyn representative at the hearing on the 3rd of 
March didn't even remember that the name of the street is Third Street, not Main Street. So much for commitment to the 
town.  
 
 
Turning a Profit 
Several historic buildings much larger than the buildings in question have sold recently, for no more, or even less money than 
the asking price for the buildings that could be demolished. The buyers of one large building that houses the Mack Theater have 
committed to a massively expensive restoration project to preserve the integrity of the building and the Historic District while 
supplying McMinnville with at least 50 more hotel rooms. It will take a very long time for these local developers to get a return 
on their investment. The developers of the Gwendolyn Hotel claim its massive size is required for the project to pencil out.  
Helping out-of-town developers to turn a profit as quickly as possible is not the responsibility of the city and should have 
absolutely no bearing on the decision at hand.  
 
I urge you to not drink the tourism-as-future Kool Aid that the developers are putting forward.  McMinnville cannot survive on 
tourism alone.  Read the Mac-Town 2032 Economic Development Strategic Plan, and you will see that what the Gwendolyn 
developers are pushing is not what the leaders of the community see as the future for McMinnville.  
 
I urge you to support the Historic Landmark Committee's decision to deny permits for demolishing historically significant 
buildings to be replaced by a hotel that will not make McMinnville a better place to live and work.  
 
Ilsa Perse 
5765 NE Mineral Springs Rd 
Carlton, OR 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
News-Register tears down old pressroom 

By YVETTE SAARINEN 
Of the News-Register Sep 18, 2004  
 
Fourth Street was intermittently blocked off between Ford and Galloway streets this week for demolition of the News-Register's 
old pressroom in downtown McMinnville, continuing a multi-phase improvement project on the company's downtown complex. 
 
The demolition, together with development of new parking facilities, continues a project that started several years ago with 
renovation of the historic O'Dell Building. Following the historically authentic renovation, the O'Dell Building became the 
centerpiece of the News-Register's downtown complex. 
 
The work under way now involves the O'Dell Building, which houses much of the newspaper's staff and that of the affiliated 
Internet service provider OnlineMac; the News-Register Building, which houses the rest of the News-Register staff; and the 
Bennette Building to the east. 
 
All three buildings front Third Street in the 600 block of McMinnville's downtown historic district. A local company, Haworth 
Inc., is handling demolition of the 6,000-square-foot pressroom building, which stood immediately north of the O'Dell building, 
on the corner of Ford and Fourth streets. 
 
"It's been almost 30 years since we moved into this facility, and we've made lots of improvements," said News-Register Publisher 
Jeb Bladine. "None of them, however, were as visible to the public as the changes we will be making in the next few months. 
 
"We know we will enjoy the improvements. We hope the community sees it as a welcome addition to the downtown historic 
district." 
 
The News-Register first leased space in the complex in 1976. The lease included the 12,000 square-foot building at 611 N.E. 
Third St., now known as the News-Register Building, along with the 12,000 square-foot parking lot across Ford Street and the 
6,000-square-foot pressroom building.  
 
The corner O'Dell Building was still operating as a service station back then. It later was added to the lease and eventually 
purchased outright. 
 
In 1979, the newspaper installed a new Daily King press, featuring seven printing units and a folder, in the pressroom building. 
The press was used to support a commercial printing business, operating under the name of corporate parent Oregon Lithoprint 
Inc., as well as print the newspaper. 
 
The commercial printing business grew slowly through the following decade, but received a huge boost when the company won 
its first Oregon Voters' Pamphlet contract in 1988. It was a stretch to produce the publication on one press, Bladine noted. 
 
In the early '80s, the company took over the O'Dell building to the west, using it initially just as a fueling station and warehouse. 
Then the company acquired the Bennette Building to the east, leasing out the Third Street half and retaining the back half for 
warehousing. 
 
By 1990, the year of the company's second Voters Pamphlet contract, a sister press had been installed - a used 1979 Daily King 
with six printing units and a double-parallel folder. Both presses were used on the state project. 
 
By 1994, splicer units had been installed, allowing rolls of paper to be run together without stopping the presses. That enabled the 
company to produce a two-volume Voters' Pamphlet. 
 
Two years later, the printing operation moved into a new 36,000-square-foot plant on Miller Street in the McMinnville Industrial 
Park. It's centerpiece was a 12-unit Goss Community press. 
 
The seven-unit Daily King was sold a couple of years ago. The six-unit Daily King is now out at the Miller Street plant, where it 
is being refurbished for possible sale. 
 
In the 1980s, McMinnville's downtown historic district won official listing on the federal register. In the process, the buildings 
making up the downtown News-Register complex were registered as historically significant structures. 
 
"That process allowed us, and others, to get certain tax benefits for the buildings, and in return they came under certain 
restrictions," Bladine said. 



 
Even then, Bladine said, the company knew the old pressroom building could not be economically renovated because of 
engineering problems. At one time, the company considered converting it into a covered parking structure, but it discovered that 
some code restrictions for parking structures were even more stringent than those for office structures. 
 
Last year, the company got approval to demolish it. In prepraration, all of the back tax benefits were repaid. 
 
After demolition, a paved, lighted and landscaped 13-space parking lot will be developed on the property, and the newly exposed 
west wall of the News-Register Building will be renovated to include store-front windows. Then the employee parking lot across 
Ford Street will be paved, lighted and landscaped to match. Both lots will feature period lampposts. 
 
The front half of the Bennette Building was sold in the 1990s. In the back half, the newspaper has created more organized and 
efficient storage space for various operations of the newspaper and related businesses. 
 
Improvements will continue in the back half of the News-Register Building over the course of the coming month, Bladine said. 
The work will provide expanded space for the News-Register's computer services department, create a new and larger server 
room for OnlineMac, and provide additional work and storage space for related operations. 
 
Future plans envision further development of the back halves of the News-Register and Bennette buildings, Bladine said. That 
could include a suite of offices with new restroom facilities in the News-Register Building, and utility improvements in the 
Bennette Building so that it can be prepared for future renovations. 
 
Both the Bennette and News-Register buildings were re-roofed last year in preparation, and skylights were installed to brighten 
the Bennette Building's interior. Altogether, the roofing, demolition, parking lot and facade work is expected to cost about 
$350,000, Bladine said.  

 
 



 



 
 



 

  
 
 
 



 
March 14, 2022 
 
Dear Planning Commission Members, 
 
I am respectfully opposing the demolition of three historic properties in the McMinnville 
Historic District. It occurs to me that the many citizens of McMinnville and other opponents of 
this project, are at a disadvantage in comparison to the resources and staff at the disposal of 
the applicant. Please consider our testimonies even though we cannot fund studies or 
communicate as attorney's do. Our testimonies are based on our own experiences of living in, 
working in, and caring about McMinnville.  
 
It seems the primary point both opponents and proponents are trying to make is based on the 
building ages. Opponents want them preserved because they are old. The applicants argue 
for demolition because they are old. All agree they are old. However, McMinnville's decision 
to preserve the historic district was made long ago and these buildings are part of the historic 
district and should be preserved. 
 
Our historic district in reality is a very small portion of the city. It is extremely important to 
preserve what little we have when there is plenty of opportunity to develop elsewhere in the 
city. Including areas slated specifically for re-development, like the Alpine district. Or if a hotel 
were built further east on 3rd St, it could bring fresh vitality to that end of the street. Ultimately 
extending 3rd St and triggering new development of underutilized non-historic properties along 
that stretch. 
 
McMinnville's dedication to preservation is clear in the many times the city is referred to as 
“Historic Downtown McMinnville” on the City's own website. It's why we have the Historic 
Landmark Committee, programs, ordinances, and other structures in place to preserve the 
historic nature of McMinnville. This structure and dedication was created to prevent this type 
of situation from happening in the historic district and to other historic buildings in the city. If 
none of it is relevant in this case, then what hope do we have of preserving the rest of the 
historic district and other historic buildings. The difference between should and shall becomes 
irrelevant when we know the intent of the structure in place, and why it is in place. 
 
Many dedicated and respected members of this community worked to bring vitality back to 3rd 
St. after it was more or less abandoned in the latter part of the prior century. The foundation 
of downtown includes some very long standing and local building owners and tenants. They 
have chosen McMinnville because they want to live and/or be here and not because they are 
looking for the largest or fastest return on investment. This philosophy may seem flawed to 
those who are more money driven, but it is what has made McMinnville's 3rd Street the 
attraction it is today.  



 
As an owner of a historic building on 3rd St., and being involved in the restoration of multiple 
historic buildings in McMinnville, including on 3rd St, I feel I have a realistic perspective of 
what being a property owner in the historic district represents. Owners in the historic district 
are aware of the rules and restrictions that effect their buildings, and they choose to own them 
knowing those restrictions are in place, and sometimes because the restrictions are in place.  
 
Owners of historic properties also have access to programs, grants, and incentives to 
maintain their properties in a manner consistent with the goals of the historic district. Some of 
these benefits have been accessed by the owners of two of the buildings in question. These 
owners are no doubt aware of the mandates placed on their buildings and why they are in 
place. They have taken advantage of some of the benefits, they have invested monies in 
partial restoration, and yet now they argue that the buildings are not viable. This argument is 
contradictory to their past actions. 
 
The argument that the buildings are not economically viable as-is, or that they are not worth 
the cost of restoration does not ring true when confronted with the reality of what has recently 
happened, or is planed to happen soon within the historic district. The two largest examples 
are the restoration of the Taylor-Dale Hardware building, and the planned restoration of the 
Mack Theater and adjoining properties. Restoration of both properties include seismic 
upgrades. 
 
The Taylor-Dale building underwent extensive work. Work the owners felt was worth the effort 
and expense. The ground floor is currently still vacant by choice of the property owner and not 
because nobody wants to occupy it. A representative of the owner states they are looking for 
the right tenant who will fulfill a need in the community. Hopefully that will happen soon.  
 
New owners of the Mack and adjoining properties are planning a full historic restoration of the 
buildings while making the changes necessary to meet code. These buildings are arguably in 
far worse condition than the three being considered for demolition. Yet the owners have found 
a way to move forward which includes financial viability and reasonable return on investment. 
To learn more about the project go to: https://macktheater.com/ 
 
These two examples represent owners who understand the importance of the historic district 
plays in continuing to draw economic vitality and tourism to the area. The historic district and 
authentic nature of downtown is a big part of what has made McMinnville a destination. 
Numerous award designations have been given to McMinnville's downtown. Eroding the 
historic district by demolishing buildings does not make sense when its authenticity is one of 
the primary reasons people want to be here or visit here.  
 
Numerous minor restorations take place on 3rd St whenever a space changes tenants. These 
efforts are economically viable. Spaces are in high demand and often rent before a sign goes 
in the window. There is demand and the buildings in question should not be hard to rent if the 
price to rent is realistic. Not all spaces demand top of market rates, but that does not mean 
they aren't financially viable or worth investing in.  
 
There are other examples of buildings that have undergone extensive renovation in the past, 
including seismic upgrades. These include Hotel Oregon, The building with the ballroom, and 
more recently, the Bindery. I would like to point out that seismic is not required to occupy the 

https://macktheater.com/


buildings in question. It is only required if a significant change of use is planned. There are 
many success stories that show restoration of historic buildings is economically viable.  
 
The applicants argument relies heavily on facts as they present them. The majority of these 
facts are more accurately points and opinions that support their application and not facts at 
all. I would like to address some of those points. 
 
In a letter from the applicants attorney dated 2/27/23 the attorney outlines several reasons 
why, in their opinion, the Historic Landmarks Committee decision was incorrect and not 
supported by evidence. They also say they want to ground the communication in “facts they 
have offered to support this application”.  
 
Condition of the buildings and their residual historic value. 
 

− Applicant states: Each building has undergone three detailed analysis and a historic 
resources assessment. Each building was rated as fair-to-poor. 

 
− What was the rating system? Fair-to-poor as compared to what? Did a neutral third 

party do this assessment or was the work contracted by the applicant? 
 

− Applicant States: The buildings possess limited residual historic integrity. Criteria of 
OAR 660-023-0200(8) and MZO 17.65.050(3)   Changes summarized as follows with 
opposing points: 

 
− Resurfacing with stucco: If this was a viable reason to dispute a buildings historic 

significance and allow demolition, almost all of the buildings on 3rd Street could be 
considered for demolition. 

 
− Reconfiguration of the ground floors or interiors of the buildings: Interior changes are 

not governed by the HLC or most historic criteria and so this point is irrelevant. 
 

− Window and entrance replacement or reconfiguration: Over the years changes were 
made to these buildings to better suit their various uses over the years. This is not 
unusual. It's highly unlikely that they will ever be used as garages again. This is not 
the goal. What is of importance is their historical significance and  their “fit” within 
the historic district. They continue to retain their historic massing, some features, 
and enhance the charm of downtown. This is another example of a criteria that if 
used, would include most of the buildings downtown. Various facade changes in the 
future could take them back to something more like their original form. There are 
grants available specifically for facade improvement. But they are fine as they are. 
They retain more historic significance than a new building of any kind. The owner is 
not required to restore them to original, the goal is they not be changed to take 
them further from original and that if changes are made, they honor the original.  

 
− Likely addition: This is only one small area of the building and now part of the 

buildings history. Though not as old as the original structure, it adds history to the 
structure. 

 



− Loss of signage: This point is irrelevant. And if it somehow is, signs can be re-
produced.. 

 
− Applicant states it is financially unfeasible to preserve these buildings. 

 
− A significant change in use would trigger seismic upgrades: While this is true, there 

are many uses for the buildings that do not trigger upgrades. Many of which could 
be financially feasible.  

 
− Cause substantial financial hardship to the owners: This paragraph is full of the 

words “likely” and “may”. But the “improvements they refer to are not required. And 
the cost they reference is a likely. The whole paragraph becomes moot when 
alternatives are explored. 

 
− Very limited future value:  If this is true, then why do people own buildings in the 

historic district at all?  Mr Higgins referenced market rate when estimating rents. 
Many of the buildings downtown do not achieve top of market rents and the 
expectation that they all will is currently unrealistic. If all building owners starting 
asking top of market rent we would lose many of our small locally owned 
businesses which are the fabric of downtown. We would likely have vacancies, 
sometimes for long periods. The prior Cornerstone Coffee space is an example of 
this. Still, rents will go up over time and are usually raised incrementally. A more 
relevant comparison should be the average rent on 3rd St and not top of market 
rate. 

 
− A buildings operating costs are assumed to be 45-50%: This may be true if the 

owner is paying every expense for the building, but they are not. Most of these 
costs are paid by the tenant, calculated and included as part of the lease. The 
operating costs paid by the building owner are generally minimal on a month to 
month basis unless the building is vacant. Mr. Higgins is correct in his statement 
that commercial lending can be difficult, but that is not unique to only the properties 
in question. Commercial real estate loans have different parameters than a typical 
home mortgage and it is more difficult. Purchase of commercial buildings usually 
involves large down payments, interim financing, or cash.  

 
− Buildings are of little or no net economic value to a new owner: This has more to do 

with the asking price. If the price was calculated using typical formulas for 
commercial real estate, they would sell. Other buildings downtown sell. Some of 
them quickly, and some recently that are in worse condition than these. But in these 
cases the price was negotiated to where a new owner could see economic value. 
It's true that a lender is unlikely to lend on a building that doesn't “pencil”, but how it 
pencils starts with the purchase price. The fuel contamination may still prove to be 
a challenge regardless of asking price.  

 
The applicant also refers to McMinnville's comprehensive plan policies: 
 

− Goal III 2: To preserve and protect sites, structures, areas, and Objects of historical, 
cultural, architectural, or Archaeological significance to the city of McMinnville. 



 
− The key phrase is “to the city of McMinnville”. We decide what is included and 

significant to us. The applicant does not dictate this.  
 

− Goal IV 1: To encourage the continued growth and diversification of McMinnville’s 
economy in order to enhance the general well-being of the community and provide 
employment opportunities for its citizens. 

 
− There is plenty of opportunity to achieve this goal without compromising the historic 

district. 
 

− Goal IV 2: To encourage the continued growth of McMinnville as the commercial center 
of Yamhill County in order to provide employment opportunities, goods, and services 
for the city and county residents. 

 
− There is plenty of opportunity to achieve this goal without compromising the historic 

district.  
 

− Goal IV 3 
 

− same answer 
 

− Goal IV 4: To promote the downtown as a cultural, administrative, service, and retail 
center of McMinnville. 

 
− Downtown in it's broader sense is larger than the historic district. The historic district 

should remain intact. Areas for this goal have already been established in the 
Alpine district and other areas of McMinnville. If we are considering 3rd St 
specifically. There is room to fulfill this goal from the edge of the historic district east 
to at least Johnson St / Lafayette Ave. If a hotel were to locate on this stretch of 3rd 
St, it's presence could spur greater economic vitality and excitement. Bringing new 
businesses and economic benefit to an underutilized area.  

 
One last issue I would like to address is the applicants response whenever confronted with an 
issue or concern. When asked about parking, workforce housing, and any other concerns the 
applicants response has been “we intend to”, “we hope to”, “we've looked into” or use of a 
similar phrase. It is unrealistic to believe the applicant will add a third level to the parking 
garage or build workforce housing. It may be possible but they are not guaranteeing anything 
when they use these phrases. They are only saying what we would like to hear. Please don't 
be influenced by these responses unless they are actual conditions for approval.  
 
A similar context should be used when discussing inclusion of historic parts of the existing 
buildings in the new construction. What they are saying can be easily overturned later by 
saying the materials were not suitable or inclusion wasn't cost effective.  
 
I appreciate your careful consideration of the issue at hand. It is a difficult task and highlights 
the need for the city to clean up some language and further reinforce what is required in the 
historic district. Please don't let the difference between should and shall  influence what we all 



know the intent of the historic district mandate to be.  
 
Respectfully, 
 
Marilyn Kosel 
 
516 NE 3rd St. 
McMinnville, OR 97128 
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